
 
 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   o’clock p.m. on the 13th day of December, 2017, 
in the meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this     1st      day of December, 2017.
 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  

 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the November 8th, 2017  
meeting of the Mayor and City Council; 

5. Consideration of Progress Estimate #6 for  
Constructors, Inc. in the amount of 
$620,401.66; 

6. Consideration of Claims;  

7. Committee and Officer Reports; 
Certificate of Appreciation to Cheryl    

    Hein for 25 years of service; 

8. Consideration of the updated Health 
Insurance quotes and options as presented 
by Ryan Ruth; 
 

9. Discussion with Phillip & Lori Mendoza 
concerning a lack of communication by the 
Building Inspector Ray Sueper, his 
unreasonable time frames, and other  

 items; 

10. Consideration of authorizing Mayor Zavodny 
to sign an agreement with League 
Association of Risk Management (LARM) 
moving the Power Plant from replacement 
cost, to a total insured amount of $1,955,000, 
and consideration of adding the fuel 
containment tanks, two 
(2) cooling towers, and 2400 transformer;  

 

 
 
         
Mayor Alan Zavodny 

 
 
         
Council President Gary D. Smith 

 
 
         
Council member Thomas J. Kobus 

 
 
         
Council member Dana E. Trowbridge 

 
 
         
Council member Kevin N. Hotovy 

 
 
         
Council member Patrick J. Meysenburg 

 
 
         
Council member John P. Vandenberg 

 
 
         
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 
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11. Consideration of the request by the David City Golf Club, Inc., for an official YES/NO vote  

for any monetary donation to their Club House Building Project; 

12.  Consideration of appointing Heather Allen as a Library Board member from December, 2017  
to December, 2021; 

13. Consideration of Resolution #38 – 2017 combining the N 32.85’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s 
Addition and the South 103’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s Addition, to form one Lot, as  
requested by Scott Steager; 

14. Consideration of approving the plans and specs for the park restroom and picnic shelter as  
prepared by Miller & Associates, and advertising for bids; 

15. Consideration of Resolution #39 – 2017 authorizing the City to join in the Nebraska Cooperative 
Government Interlocal Agreement for the purpose of conducting a lottery under  
the Nebraska County and City Lottery Act; 

16.   Consideration of the Nebraska Cooperative Government Interlocal  

 Cooperation agreement (NCGICA); 

17. Consideration of appointing City Clerk Kovar as the Nebraska Cooperative  
Government (NCG) audit clerk; 

18. Consideration of notifying NCG that said 0.25% of lottery play be paid to the City,  
 rather than to the NCG audit clerk; 

19. Consideration of authorizing Mayor Zavodny to sign Form 33CG - Power of Attorney, designating 
William D. Kurtenbach of Nebraska Cooperative Government, for purposes of duly authorized 
representation in any proceedings with the Nebraska Department of Revenue  
with respect to designated Keno matters.  

20. Consideration of approving Don’s Bar, Don Haldeman - owner, 440 No. 5th Street, as a  
lottery sales outlet for Keno; 

21. Consideration of the status of City property and the workplaces of the City/Utility  
Employees, relative to smoking/tobacco use; 

22. Report by Council members Smith and Meysenburg explaining the status of their City  
Administrator search project; 

23. Adjournment; 

 

 
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 

 
                                  December 13, 2017 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had 
been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on December 7th, and 
an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of 
the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a 
part of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members 
conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the office of the 
City Clerk and was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items 
were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the 
Council meeting. 
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 Present for the meeting were:  Council President Gary Smith, Council members Thomas 
Kobus, Dana Trowbridge, John Vandenberg, Patrick Meysenburg, and Kevin Hotovy, City 
Attorney Jim Egr, and City Clerk Joan Kovar.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.     
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Ryan Ruth of First State Insurance, Galen Krenk, 
Branden Rech, Anthony Hruska, and Jeanette Heins representing the D.C. Golf Club, Phillip & 
Lori Mendoza, Jeff Hilger, Sheriff Marcus Siebken & officer, City employees Chris Kroesing, C.J. 
Novak, and Terry Busch, Planning Commission member Janis Cameron, Building Inspector Ray 
Sueper, Library Director Kay Schmid & Librarian Cheryl Hein, Banner Press Editor Larry Peirce, 
Power Plant Supervisor Eric Betzen, Water/Sewer Supervisor Travis Hays, and Park/Auditorium 
Supervisor Bill Buntgen.     
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Council President Gary Smith informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on 
the east wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
 
 The minutes of the November 8th, 2017 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were 
approved upon a motion by Council member Trowbridge and seconded by Council member 
Kobus.  Voting AYE:  Council members Meysenburg, Vandenberg, Kobus, Trowbridge, Smith, 
and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.  The motion carried.   
 
 Council member Kobus made a motion to approve the progress estimate #6 for 
Constructors, Inc. in the amount of $620,401.66.  Council member Meysenburg seconded the 
motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Trowbridge, Hotovy, Smith, Meysenburg, 
and Kobus.  Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council President Gary Smith asked for consideration of claims.  Council member 
Trowbridge made a motion to authorize the payment of claims and Council member Hotovy 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Meysenburg, Vandenberg, Kobus, 
Trowbridge, Smith, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.  The motion 
carried.    
 
 Council President Smith asked for any comments or questions concerning the 
Committee and Officer Reports.   Council President Smith presented a Certificate of 
Appreciation to Librarian Cheryl Hein in recognition of her 25 years of service at the Hruska 
Memorial Public Library.  She received a round of applause. 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to accept the Committee and Officers Reports 
as presented.  Council member Trowbridge seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
members Kobus, Meysenburg, Smith, Vandenberg, Trowbridge, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  
None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Ryan Ruth presented the following selected options concerning the health insurance for 
the employees: 
 

Blue Cross Blue Shield of Nebraska 
            Option 302             Option 304 
Deductible – EE            $4,500      $5,500 
Deductible – Family            $9,000    $11,000 
Coinsurance         50%                   50% 
Out of Pocket Max            $6,650      $6,650 
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Out of Pocket Max- family       $13,300    $13,300 
Physician/Specialist Copay  Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Urgent Care Copay   Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Emergency Room Copay  Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Major Diagnostic (MRI, CT, etc.) Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Prescriptions (Rx)   Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Specialty Rx   Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Urgent Care Copay   Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
Urgent Care Copay   Ded then 50%          Ded then 50% 
 

2018 Proposed Plan with (Revised) HSA 
$222,205.80                    City of David City portion 75%       $166,654.35 

 
 
 Ryan Ruth stated: “All I really need to know is which insurance plan you want to go with, 
and what the contribution is towards the employee’s portion and the family portion and the rest 
of it, like the HRA can be done at a later date.  Basically, I need a decision on the health 
insurance part of it.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “But you then drug in the size of the HSA / HRA and 
I have in mind a proposition that would use the old and the new.  If we were going to stay with 
an HSA we stay with the old rate, and if we were going with an HRA we go to the new rate of 
$2,500 and $5,000  
 
 Ryan Ruth stated: “Those HSA and HRA contributions can be determined at a later date, 
it’s just you might want to determine that before funding goes in at the end of January so that 
would be at the next Council meeting; it doesn’t affect the insurance piece really.  The Health 
Reimbursement account, the cost for that is $600, for the plan, design, and you have to hire a 
third-party administrator to process the claims and then we have to figure how we want it set 
up.” 
 
 Discussion followed.  
 
 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to accept the plan that Ryan Ruth put 
together with Blue Cross Blue Shield.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Smith, Kobus, Meysenburg, Vandenberg, and 
Trowbridge.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Then question to the group, do we want to look at 
the HRA / HSA scenario?” 
 
 Council member Smith stated: “Well I would think so.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Which we would do at the January meeting.  Joan, 
when do you normally pay those settlements for the HSA accounts?” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “We usually do it at the end of January; with the January 
payroll.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “At the end of January.  So that gives us time to 
discuss that option.  We’ll see that it gets on the agenda.  Ryan, I would like you to take a look 
at an HSA being kept at last year’s level, and an HRA going to the $5,000 and the $2,500.” 
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 Phillip & Lori (Bock) Mendoza, owners of the property at 253 No. 7th Street, were present 
to discuss concerns regarding Building Inspector Ray Sueper.  Phillip stated: “That’s my wife’s 
family property since the 60’s.  She graduated from David City High School but we now live in 
Lincoln.  They currently have renters in this home.  In September, 2017, I received my first letter 
from Building Inspector Sueper.  It was dated August 16th but I didn’t receive the letter until 
September 11th.  I don’t know what happened, but I called him immediately and talked to him 
about it, and he said I had 30 days to fix these violations.  I do have all of the correspondence 
from him and I did keep track of that.  I talked to him on the phone and I told him there was no 
way I could get the roof in that amount of time.  I did agree with him that the roof needed to be 
done, we would come down and start spot painting it, and eventually in 2018 we would do the 
roof.  I mentioned to him that the roof did not leak, and he gave me a little form that showed 
violations, and according to that violation, if the roof leaked that it was in violation.  I told him 
aesthetically it looks terrible, I agree with him, but it doesn’t leak.  I said “Is that the law?”  and 
he would not answer me.  I repeated the same question to him again, and he would not answer 
me.  At that point Ray said to me: “I tell you what, you let me in the house and I’ll find something 
in there to condemn it right now.”  I said, “I’m not going to let you in the house.”  Then he went 
on to tell me he was under a lot of pressure by the City Council wanting this done, and he went 
on to say that the gutters needed to be re-done, and I said “well I could take them off because I 
know they have to be redone”.  The next thing I got from him was September 20th, eleven days 
later, I got an email saying that he was going to recommend to the City Council to condemn it 
because nothing had been done and he did not address the roof or anything like that, he had 
gone back to the tenants’ stuff saying they hadn’t done anything.  If you look on the pictures, 
I’ve got pictures here, the original pictures he sent me, it shows the back yard.  The new 
pictures, which he sent me, shows a few items in the back yard, so they did go through and get 
stuff.  They may still have been in violation but he said they did nothing.  So, I go back down 
there and work on it again.  I called Ray on September 28th, and he said the property was 
looking better, the tenants were doing a good job on doing the porch and he appreciated that, 
and he said to keep up the good job.  He would not tell me what he was going to recommend to 
the City Council.  He said: “I will keep in touch with you in October after the City Council goes 
on, when we decide what to do.  Well the City Council meeting went on, and after October, 
never heard anything from him, tried calling him, left a message, he never returned my call.  
Talked to the tenant down there, tenant said: “yea, he’d been there a couple of times, seemed 
like everything was okay.”  I assumed it must be okay, everything was fine.  I didn’t talk to him 
since September 28th.  November 13th, six weeks later, I got another letter which I wasn’t sure if 
it was a warning or what, I had to call Ray to find out exactly what it was.  He was fining me 
$50.00 for the tenants’ junk and toys with new property maintenance codes highlighted.  He 
didn’t fine me on the roof or anything on the house, just their stuff.  After that I was very upset so 
I called the Mayor, who was very gracious, and he said: “just come to the meeting, we’ll discuss 
this, we’ll go from there and we’ll talk about the fine”.  He sent me the paperwork to complete to 
be put on the City agenda so I did that.  Then I happened to be going through my e-mail and I 
see November 20th.  I don’t look at my e-mails all the time, not really good at it.  November 21st, I 
got an e-mail from Ray Sueper saying that there is trash around my house and he is fining me 
$150.00.  At that point in time I replied to him and said: “Please don’t send me another e-mail, 
they are not secure and I would rather you call me, which he had done before.  You can text 
me, or if you must send me an e-mail, just text me and let me know the e-mail is there to make 
sure that I get it because I don’t check my e-mails.  So, the next day he sends me another e-
mail.  Didn’t call me or text me, just said: “just to let you know that I will be there at the meeting 
with all the information and everything else to show what they are.  He has been very vague 
with what exactly he wants me to do and what is allowed and what is not allowed.  I understand 
garbage is garbage, but I don’t understand plastic toys, I don’t know about Little Tyke jungle 
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gyms if those are allowed or not under your rules.  I don’t think sending me an e-mail with a fine 
is professional.  I don’t know if your old codes apply but I have this from your code book that 
says it has to be a certified letter.  This is what I found: 
 

 

 
 
 Phillip Mendoza continued: “He said the Codes have been amended but I don’t know if 
these sections were amended or not.  I don’t think it’s professional to send an e-mail out for a 
fine.  I don’t know if there is a way you can fine the tenant instead of the property owner or not, 
but I went there and I cleaned it up, so there should be nothing there, and I went by there again 
today to affirm it.  I also have pictures of other properties with the same things in their yards.  I 
will make sure it gets a new roof in 2018; make sure it gets painted.   If he was talking to the 
tenants, he’s not telling me, because I had a six-week period there where I thought we were 
fine.  I feel like we are being targeted.  Ray gets $75.00 / hour, I looked it up in the minutes, and 
I think he should be more professional.  Is it proper procedure to send it through my e-mail?” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “We don’t pay him $75.00 an hour.  Read the right 
minutes friend.  You’re not reading and you’re not comprehending.  I sit here and I know these 
things, I’m not arguing with you.” 
 Discussion followed.      
 
 Building Inspector Ray Sueper stated: “I think they are here tonight to ask for a relief 
from the fine, and that’s the whole purpose of this meeting.  Do we want to have the City 
Council vote upon that at this point?  They did a fairly nice job of cleaning up the yard, it is clean 
to reasonable standards……   
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “That’s happened before Ray and it lasts for two or 
three days.” 
 
 Building Inspector Sueper stated: “But they’re here to ask you for relief from $200.00 
worth of fines tonight, so do you guys want to vote on that or how do you want to treat that?  I’ve 
given them a time frame to next spring on the roof and the painting.” 
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 Discussion followed. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “You are asking for the total $200.00 to go away, is 
that what your point is?” 
 
 Phillip Mendoza stated: “I’m saying that I don’t think it was done properly, and it’s not 
done right, and it should have been handled more professionally.  I should never have been 
told, that, would not answer a question and not send something through an e-mail fining me.  I 
don’t see how you could even think that is normal.” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated: “No, but if we let you go, then what about the next guy?” 
 
 Phillip Mendoza stated: “Are you saying an e-mail is proper?” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated: “He said he gave you two.” 
 
 Phillip Mendoza stated: “No, he did not give me two.  He did not hand me the two 
notices about the fines; he e-mailed me one on November 21st, and I asked him “please don’t e-
mail me again on November 28th, the next day he e-mailed me again.  I have the e-mails here if 
you want to see them.” 
 
 Discussion followed. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge made a motion that the Council supports the building 
inspector with the $200.00 worth of fines that have been levied against Phillip & Lori Mendoza 
on the property located at 253 7th Street.  Council member Meysenburg seconded the motion.   
 
 Council member Hotovy stated: “We need to always make sure that we are trying to put 
fires out because in your (Building Inspector Ray Sueper) correspondence to us, the correction 
order progress record, dated November 7th it said: “I’ve warned him that his fines would 
increase if I found the yard out of compliance in the future, I had received permission from the 
City Council to condemn the property at this point.”  I don’t think you had that permission.” 
 
 Building Inspector Sueper said: “Yes, we did, we got it at a specific conversation at one 
of those meetings, I brought it up at a public meeting, at a council meeting.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy questioned: “Was there a motion and a second?  My personal 
feeling, if we’re going to condemn a property that’s going to need a vote of the Council.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge state: “And if it had a vote, the guy would have gotten a 
condemnation notice the next week, so obviously there wasn’t a vote.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy stated: “Right.  So, I would be careful with that kind of wording.  
You always want to try to put a fire out.” 
 
 Roll call was taken on the motion to support the building inspector with the $200.00 
worth of fines that have been levied against Phillip & Lori Mendoza on the property located at 
253 7th Street:  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Kobus, Smith, Hotovy, 
Meysenburg, and Trowbridge.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried.  
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 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to authorize Mayor Zavodny to sign an 
agreement with the League of Risk Management (LARM) moving the power plant from 
replacement cost, to a total insured amount of $1,995,000, which should generate a $20,000 a 
year savings in our annual insurance premium by doing so, and leaving the consideration of 
adding the fuel containment tanks, two (2) cooling towers, and a 2400 Transformer to Mayor 
Zavodny.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Meysenburg, Kobus, Hotovy, Vandenberg, Trowbridge, and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The 
motion carried.  [Note:  Mayor Zavodny decided NOT to insure the fuel containment tanks, two (2) cooling towers, 

and a 2400 Transformer.]    
 
 Branden Rech of the David City Golf Club, Inc. stated that they were able to get some 
more specific costs and he presented the following: 
 

  
 Branden stated:  I understand the legal barriers of asking for an open ended monetary 
donation with the public / private situation, a private entity in there but also the public good we 
provide down there.  We understand that, and we apologize for maybe structuring our proposal 
early on not knowing the proper terminology, so I guess if there’s any type of means we could 
still seek assistance from the City through “public good” we would certainly like to pursue that.  
We are close, we worked hard on this thing all year, it’s been a fun project but it’s also taken 
some work and we’ve worked hard to get where we are at and you know at this point any 
assistance that we can get from the City would be incredible in terms of momentum for finishing 
this thing up, so we just have to get your stamp of approval on kind of what we’re doing down 
there and hopefully we can see the value in this being a community project and an asset to the 
community and a place where you can invite your guests and your family and friends to frequent 
as they come into town.  So, thank you very much for your time and for considering this, and 
hopefully we can count on your support.” 
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 City Attorney Egr stated: “I would suggest that if the Council sees fit to do something 
towards this, you stay away from any terminology and any motion that says or uses the word 
“donation” because that sets a precedent.  Any kind of motion would have to caption the terms 
of, the City Council would participate for the public good of paying x amount of dollars towards 
public restrooms on the golf course facility, because there are people in the area through the 
Park, through golfers which is open to the public, who need a facility to use besides a tree or 
going in the brush; those particular facilities.  On any motion, I would stay away from the term 
“donation”.  If you do any motion like that, it should be in the best interest for the public good to 
have toilet facilities in that particular area.” 
 
 Council member Vandenberg asked: “Joan, do these funds have to come from Keno 
Funds, or where would they come from?” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “I don’t know where they are going to come from because we 
don’t have any money left in Keno right now.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “As I look down the agenda, we are looking at a 
drawing for single shower, double stools, men and women in the park, that is a far cry from what 
we initially talked about putting down there, and I think we have $175,000 estimated towards 
that project.  Is that correct Bill?” 
 
 Park Supervisor Bill Buntgen stated: “And a picnic shelter.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “Right.  I think this is going to come in significantly 
less than the $175,000 but I don’t know how we use those funds and use them appropriately 
because some of them are matching grant funds.” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “Don’t get me wrong, I support the Golf Club, we gave a 
donation, we play the game.  To me, I just don’t get this because I can go into Subway and use 
their restroom and I didn’t help pay for it.  I can go in the bar and use their restroom but I didn’t 
help pay for that, and I’m afraid that if we give money to this, that one of those people are going 
to complain.  So, the City is buying restrooms now because it’s for “public good”?  What about 
all the other stores I can walk into and use their restroom, and especially when we’ve got a new 
restroom facility planned for in the city park which is a ½ block away.  I’m sorry, I just see this as 
a conflict of interest, but you guys have the vote, I don’t have a vote.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy stated: “The problem is our funding is dedicated.” 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “The current Keno Funds are all designated for the park 
restrooms.  The 2016 City sales tax was designated for downtown improvements, and 
infrastructure improvements.  We’ve already set our budgets for this fiscal year, so what 
account are we going to take the $6,000 out of?  No one budgeted for this.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy stated: “For this budget year, our hands are tied.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge asked: “Did we budget for a health increase?” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “Well hopefully when the guys prepared their budgets they did, 
yes, because they automatically assume the health insurance will go up.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to contribute $5,838 towards the restroom 
project at the David City Golf Course. 
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 Council President Gary Smith asked for a second.  Hearing none, Council President 
Gary Smith stated: “One more time, do we have a second?”  There being none, the motion died 
for lack of a second. 
 
 Council member Vandenberg made a motion to appoint Heather Allen as a Library 
Board Member from December, 2017 to December, 2021.  Council member Hotovy seconded 
the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Smith, Meysenburg, Trowbridge, 
Vandenberg, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Hotovy stated that he visited with Scott Steager and these lots are 
currently not zoned the same.  Therefore, Council member Hotovy made a motion to table 
consideration of Resolution #38 – 2017 combining the N 32.85’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s 
Addition and the south 103’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s Addition, to form one lot.  Council 
member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Trowbridge, 
Meysenburg, Smith, Kobus, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 

RESOLUTION NO.   38 – 2017  
 

 WHEREAS, Scott Steager has submitted a request to combine his property, 120008125 described as the North 32.85’ of 
Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s Addition, with 120008126 described as the S 103’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s Addition to David City, to form 
one lot as shown below: 

 
 
  WHEREAS, there were no objections expressed concerning the request of Scott Steager;  
 
       NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 
NEBRASKA, that the request of Scott Steager to combine his property, the N 32.85’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s Addition, with the S 
103’ of Lot 6, Block 2, Schmid’s Addition to David City, to form one lot, is hereby approved. 

 Passed and adopted this           day of                        , 20      . 
 

    TABLED                                                                   
Council President Gary Smith  

  TABLED                                                                        
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 
 

 James Poulson of Miller & Associates presented the plans and specs for the park 
restroom and picnic shelter.  Push button locks and/or codes for the shower doors were 
discussed.  Security cameras for the approaches to the bathrooms, activated by motion, 
mounted to a nearby power pole and/or in an eave location were discussed.  James stated that 
once the plans and specs are approved they will compile a specifications document that call out 
the bid date, when we would advertise for bids and when we would take bids, how long the bid 
period would be, where the bids are taken, things such as that.  We would take care of the 
advertising and oversee the construction.”  
 
 Council member Meysenburg made a motion to approve the plans and specs for the 
park restrooms and picnic shelter as prepared by Miller & Associates, and advertising for bids.  
Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Trowbridge, 
Vandenberg, Hotovy, Smith, Kobus, and Meysenburg.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
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 Council member Hotovy introduced Resolution No. 39 – 2017 authorizing the City to join 
in the Nebraska Cooperative Government Interlocal Agreement for the purpose of conducting a 
lottery under the Nebraska County and City Lottery Act.  Council member Kobus seconded the 
motion.  Voting AYE:   Council members Smith, Kobus, Vandenberg, Hotovy, Trowbridge, and 
Meysenburg.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried and Resolution No. 39 - 2017 was 
passed and adopted as follows: 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 39 - 2017 
 
A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, 
COMMITTING TO JOINING OTHER NEBRASKA CITIES, VILLAGES, AND COUNTIES IN THE 
NEBRASKA COOPERATIVE GOVERNMENT INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT FOR THE 
PURPOSE OF CONDUCTING A LOTTERY UNDER THE NEBRASKA COUNTY AND CITY 
LOTTERY ACT FOR THE PURPOSES OF COMMUNITY BETTERMENT, AGREEING TO BE 
BOUND BY THE TERMS OF SUCH AGREEMENT, AND REPEALING ORDINANCES AND/OR 
RESOLUTIONS IN CONFLICT 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED AND ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, NEBRASKA: 
 
 WHEREAS, it is necessary that the City of David City, Nebraska, hereinafter referred to  
as City", provide for the health, welfare, safety, and public morals of its population; 

 WHEREAS, the City desires to engage in a program of community betterment as  
defined in Section 9-604, R.R.S. 1943; 

 WHEREAS, it has been determined that to operate an effective lottery dedicated 
management is necessary and the benefits of operating the lottery in conjunction with other  
communities in an interlocal agreement is necessary and desirable; 

 WHEREAS, a copy of such Nebraska Cooperative Government Interlocal Agreement, as 
revised and approved as to form, has been provided to the City and its terms are agreeable;  
and 

 WHEREAS, the electorate of the City has duly approved the City conducting a lottery; 

 IT IS THEREFORE RESOLVED AND ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of 
David City, Nebraska, that the City of David City, Nebraska, desires to and hereby does elect to 
become a party to the Nebraska Cooperative Government Interlocal Agreement and agrees to 
be bound hereby to the same extent as an original party hereto and shall be entitled to the rights 
and privileges thereto appertaining.  The Mayor/Chairperson of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
is hereby authorized to execute the said Interlocal Agreement on behalf of the City.  Prior 
Resolutions and/or Ordinances in conflict herewith are repealed. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED THIS    13th       day of      December    , 20 17  . 
          
 
 

______________________________    
Mayor Alan Zavodny,     
City of David City, Nebraska 
 

  
City Clerk Joan Kovar 
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 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to authorize Mayor Zavodny to sign the 
Nebraska Cooperative Government Interlocal Cooperation Agreement (NCGICA) concerning a 
joint gaming enterprise for counties, cities, or villages to jointly conduct gaming activities.  
Council member Meysenburg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Vandenberg, Kobus, Hotovy, Smith, Meysenburg, and Trowbridge.  Voting NAY:  None.  The 
motion carried. 
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 Council member Hotovy made a motion to appoint City Clerk Joan Kovar as the 
Nebraska Cooperative Government (NCG) audit clerk.  Council member Vandenberg seconded 
the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Smith, Meysenburg, Trowbridge, 
Vandenberg, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to notify the Nebraska Cooperative Government 
(NCG) that said 0.25% of lottery play be paid to the City, rather than to the NCG audit clerk.  
Council member Trowbridge seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Meysenburg, Vandenberg, Kobus, Smith, Trowbridge, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  The 
motion carried. 
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to authorize Mayor Zavodny to sign Form 33CG 
– Power of Attorney, designating William D. Kurtenbach of Nebraska Cooperative Government, 
for purposes of duly authorized representation in any proceedings with the Nebraska 
Department of Revenue with respect to designated Keno matters.  Council member Kobus 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Trowbridge, Meysenburg, Smith, 
Vandenberg, Kobus, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
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 Council member Hotovy made a motion to approve Don’s Bar, Don Haldeman, owner, 
440 No. 5th Street, David City, NE, as a lottery sales outlet for KENO.  Council member Kobus 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Meysenburg, Trowbridge, Kobus, Smith, 
Vandenberg, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “We started off a month ago having some 
discussions on health insurance and smoking premiums like we talked about earlier, and one of 
the employees reminded us that they believe work places in the City were still smoking work 
places and the Clean Indoor Air Act of 2008 changed that, June 1, 2009, and we have since 
been a no smoking work place state, on an indoor work place, and we use the word smoking 
not tobacco.  Tobacco has not come in to vote yet with the State and statutes, but the 
suggestion I have would be that David City define the work place to be any location that we 
have employees who are on the clock and to establish conversion from “smoke free” to “tobacco 
free” for language.  City Attorney Egr, can we do things like that?” 
 
 City Attorney Egr stated: “We have a right as a City to do that.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “My suggestion would be to ask, if the group wants 
to, if City Attorney Egr could put together language that would be appropriate for the City 
positions to reflect those limitations of tobacco use.” 
 
 The Council members agreed that they would like City Attorney Egr to look into that and 
report back to the Council. 
 
 Council member Meysenburg stated that City Clerk Kovar sent out notices, regarding the 
City Administrator position, to the League of Nebraska – the Nebraska Municipal Review and 
the Nebraska Municipal Power Pool (NMPP) Energy – Essent newsletter for publication. 
 

There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member 
Vandenberg made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting 
AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Meysenburg, Vandenberg, Trowbridge, Kobus, and Smith.  
Voting NAY:  None.  Mayor Zavodny was absent. The motion carried and Council President 
Gary Smith declared the meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
 

▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲ 
  

CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 December 13, 2017 
 
 I, Joan Kovar, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of December 13th, 2017; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
            
        Joan Kovar, City Clerk 


